

# With St. Peter's, Hebden

# Annual Parochial Church Meeting 22<sup>nd</sup> May 2022

**Reports Booklet** 

LARGE PRINT VERSION

# The Parish of Linton

# St. Michael's & All Angels, Linton

St. Peter's, Hebden

# Church Officials 2021-22

Rector	Rev David Macha
Reader	Cath Currier
PCC Secretary	Richard Cook
Church Warden	Mark Ludlum
Treasurer	Maureen Chaduc
Deanery Synod Representatives	Richard Cook
Lay Members	Neil McCormac
	Betty Hammonds
	Jane Sayer
	Jennie Scott
	+ Vacancies
Sidespersons	Rita Clark
	Ian Clark
	Betty Hammonds
	Dennis Leeds
	Bunty Leder
	Valerie Ludlum
	Phyllida Oates
	Bryan Pearson
	Pamela Whatley-Holmes
	John Wolfenden
	Joan Whittaker
	Muriel White
	Brian Metcalfe
	lan Simpson

# The Parish of Linton

St. Michael's & All Angels, Linton

St. Peter's, Hebden

# Meeting of Parishioners – 22<sup>nd</sup> May 2022

# Agenda

- 1. Apologies
- 2. Minutes of Meeting of Parishioners 2021
- 3. Matters Arising
- 4. Election of Churchwardens

# Annual Parochial Church Meeting – 22<sup>nd</sup> May 2022

# **Agenda**

- 1 Apologies for absence
- 2 Reception of the Electoral Roll
- 3 Election of Laity to the Parochial Parish Council and to the Deanery Synod
- 4 Approval of 2021 APCM Minutes
- 5 Matters Arising
- 6 2021 Annual Accounts Receipt of & Acceptance of Independent Examiner's Statement for 2021 accounts
- 7 Annual Reports in booklets
- 8 Chairman's Address
- 9 AOB & Questions

# Electoral Roll Information at 1st May 2022

There are 61 names on the Electoral Roll for 2022. This is a decrease of four from 2021.

#### Jean Powell

# Minutes of Meeting of Parishioners 23rd May 2021

- 1. 20 people present
- 2. Apologies from Mary Lowe, Pam Whatley Holmes, Bunty Leder, Jennie Scott
- 3. Minutes of Meeting of Parishioners 2020 accepted as a true and accurate record
- 4. Matters arising none
- 5. **Election** of Churchwardens. Mark Ludlam was elected as Churchwarden.

#### Annual Parochial Church Meeting Minutes – 23rd May 2021

- 1. Apologies for absence from Mary Lowe, Pam Whatley Holmes, Bunty Leder, Jennie Scott
- **2. Reception of the Electoral Roll** There are 65 names on the Electoral Roll for 2021. This is a net increase of one from 2020 following 2 applications and 1 removal.
- 3. Election of Laity to the Parochial Parish Council and to the Deanery Synod

Jane Sayer, Jennie Scott, Betty Hammonds, Neil McCormac

It was agreed Cath Currier sits on the PCC as Licenced Lay Minister in the parish

The Treasurer is Maureen Chaduc.

The Secretary is Richard Cook.

Chris Baker is co-opted on to the PCC by the PCC

- 4. Appointment of Sidepersons this is now the duty of the PCC
- 5. Approval of 2020 APCM Minutes accepted as a true and accurate record
- 6. Matter arising none
- 7. 2020 Annual Accounts Receipt of and Acceptance of Independent Examiner's Statement for 2020 accounts

DM noted that we had finished year in credit due to the regular giving of the church members and some very generous donations at the end of the year.

Grateful to Maureen Chaduc for her hard work as Treasurer.

The Annual Accounts for 2020 were received and accepted as a true and accurate record & summary.

The Independent Examiner's Statement for 2020 accounts were received and accepted.

- 8. Annual Reports in booklets were all received by the meeting.
- 9. Chairman's Address

DM noted that as we emerge from the Covid restrictions, it was the perfect opportunity to reappraise the life of the community.

#### 10. AOB & Questions

CB asked what the diocese had said about our not paying full parish share. DM replied that we joined 3/4 of all parishes in that matter. We were in a more favourable financial position than many parishes.

CB asked when it would be possible to reopen the church building each day; would this happen after the removal of Covid restrictions? DM replied that he had invited lots of different parishioners – not only church attendees – to be part of the team that opens and locks the church each day.

DM looked ahead to the future and the importance of trusting one another and God as we moved into the new post Covid situation.

# Report of the Proceedings of the Parochial Church Council for 2021

Since the 2021 APCM, the PCC has held six meetings prior to the 2022 APCM. Two of the meetings were via ZOOM due to Covid restrictions.

The following items were discussed and under consideration or actions taken:

Priorities for the future (4 areas: Mission and Outreach – fellowship and building together; Open Church; Church House; Toilet and servery at St Michael's)

Safeguarding;

Finance; Mission Partners: Yorkshire Camps (Norman Cooke) Anglican Church of Sudan (David Macha) Ben & Katy Ray (Cath Currier) Craven Schools' Partnership (Jennie Scott)

Church House including Sale of Church House Land

Services; Online Services; Pattern of Church Services; Fabric (Toilet/Kitchen)

Refurbishment; update; St Michael's Noticeboard at gate; Bench in St Michael's churchyard; Church House Clock; St Peter's update; Trypraying Initiative; Church House Flat decorating.

Services: online worship due to Covid, Covid restrictions to services; joint services; family services; cover for services; wedding and funeral arrangements in lockdown

Fabric reports for St Michael's: toilet/servery refurbishment; church noticeboard at gate; Church House clock restoration;

Finance: Treasurer's reports; monthly accounts; state of finances; payment of Diocesan share; accounts; special collections; Good box; new administrator; appointment of Reverb outreach officer; donations via direct debit/use of envelopes; rota for locking and unlocking Church; it's upkeep eg cleaning brasses; a coffee rota; Church House flat and cottage rents.

Social: Lenten Lunches;

Richard Cook - PCC Secretary 05/05/22

# Rector's Report for APCM (2021) May 2022

As with every other area of our lives, the Covid pandemic had a huge effect on us as a church in 2021. We did not suffer the extreme difficulties that we had in 2020, but the ebb and flow of infection rates continued to determine what was possible for us. We have been changed over the past two years and there is no 'going back' to the days of pre-Covid.

The churches were closed to public worship for two months at the beginning of the year. This was frustrating and difficult for us but the use of video worship and the possibility of zoom time together really helped. When we finally got back into the buildings and assessed the situation we realised that there had been some water damage and mice infestation. This meant we had to clear out and reassess some of what was kept in the churches. This is not always easy but it was necessary.

It's not only the fabric that has suffered; who we are has changed. Our numbers of regular physical worshipers diminished with the on-going fears of infection, and that has been hard. However, over the course of the year there has been a solid core of folk who have faithfully gathered each Sunday. For many the pandemic heightened the importance of worship, and we developed a deeper reliance on God through the challenges. As the importance of corporate worship was reemphasised due to all that we faced our numbers began to slowly increase.

As we look to the future I think we can do so in renewed hope. we are leaner than we were before but better able to cope with the dynamics at play in society today and the challenges that face us. It is not all about reacting to what is happening to us; we're also better to be proactive in movement and ministry as we journey forward into the years ahead. I think we are clearer about who we are and what we are about because of the challenges we have faced. We have a renewed sense of the priorities and what we are about.

The PCC are functioning better than they have ever done. we are clear about our priorities I'm trying to put those into practise. We set out four clear objectives for 2021:

Focus on ministry, mission and outreach
Opening of the Church buildings
Agreement of the works and plans for the back of church house (inc. sale of land)
Development of the toilet and kitchen project at Saint Michaels

In all these areas I think we have made clear and decisive steps forward. The clear focus of all that we do has to be on ministry, mission and outreach. We are the church when we are engaged in God's ministry and mission. Being the church is not being a club or society or institution, and our objective is not keeping this thing going for the sake of it, or for our own sakes. Being the church means being in step with Christ as we move forward together in His mission.

One small part of this is keeping the buildings open so that they can be used for private prayer and public worship by all.

The works at Dales marketplace are well in hand and once they are complete and we are able to take stock we will begin the development of the rear. Monies from the sale of the small triangle of land to Dales Marketplace has been put aside for this.

The pandemic and the resulting pressures on the building trade has meant that we will not begin works on the toilet this year but we all clear about what needs doing and we do have most of the funds in hand.

I would like to thank all members of the PCC for their commitment and service. We are particularly grateful to Maureen Chaduc for her work with the accounts as Treasurer, and to Mark Ludlam for his commitment as Churchwarden. Richard Cook has done a sterling job as PCC Secretary.

We have lost the playing of Martyne White as churches re-opened and he returned to work in parishes in Leeds. We are so grateful to him for his helping throughout the difficult months of the pandemic; his ministry was a real blessing to us. As we move forward in worship we are exploring and hoping to develop our music. We lack the resources we hope for, but trust God will provide the right folk in his time to help this ministry to flourish. We are very grateful to Jane Sayer, Cath Currier and Elaine Macha for their willingness to lead our worship.

Many thanks to all those who are involved in whatever way in our worship or keeping our worship spaces open, beautiful, tidy and functional. It is wonderful that many of the worshipping community are part of the leading of intercessions and involved in reading. Thanks also to all those who quietly and behind the scenes ensure that worship happens, or in whatever capacity, contribute to the communal life of the churches; grateful thanks to those who give of their time and energy in ways which remain unseen or are easily overlooked. Special mention should again go to Cath Currier and her commitment to the life and health of our Christian community. I would also like to mark the much valued and committed work of Claire Senior. Claire left her role as Churches' Administrator at the end of the year and we are very grateful to her for all she did for the churches. We welcome Lucy Haseldine as her replacement.

Our ministry to children, and families has continued, but life with Covid has not made it easy. Much of what we do is about bringing folk together and this is not easy when regulations about distancing and confined spaces are in place. We did have to cancel the Family Praise service just before Christmas following a spike in local and national infection rates. That was disappointing to those who had worked hard to make it happen, but we bounced back at Easter with a great Palm Sunday service with procession led by Cath Courier. We are missing the Reverb worker but we do hope that a new person will soon be appointed to this important role. We continue in our engagement with the local schools and we are very grateful that we work in such close partnership with them.

Finances remain a concern as an annual income has diminished over the past few years. We are very grateful to all who faithfully give to the ministry of the church. The use of regular standing orders and the card paying machine at the back of church is helpful in this respect. Thanks to Jane Sayer as our Stewardship officer and to Charles Knowles who faithfully claims the Gift Aid from HMRC. It is important that we are all committed to giving for the ministry of the church in the years ahead. If we are to move forward, we need the resources to make this possible.

I would again like to record my grateful thanks to all the clergy who have covered services over 2021. Special thanks need to go to Rod Geddes and also the ministry team at Scargill House - especially Margi Walker. Without their help and support we would really struggle. Thanks also to Andy Sellers – retired Baptist minister living in Threshfield, Janet Russell our regular Welsh visitor and Andy Peace from Yorkshire Camps at Netherside. Thanks also to Ian Greenhalgh from Giggleswick who is taking an increasing number of our services. All these have covered and helped us, and they have brought something new and refreshing into our worship; we really appreciate their ministry amongst us.

We have continued to develop an interesting and dynamic Parish Magazine. We are always keen to celebrate our life and ministry together and the magazine offers a great opportunity to do that. It is important we get it into as many hands as possible. We have a keen desire for the magazine to be more widely read within the whole community.

We continue to use our facebook access to promote what we are doing as a church and to showcase the life of the whole church. The benefice facebook page is now the primary that leads our celebration of all that we are and do. Toddler Praise and Primary Praise have their own pages and we use these, as well as the St Michael's page. Our benefice website continues to be a central means of communication and is regularly kept up to date. The posters outside Church House also help to let folk in the community know what is happening and these are a key tool in our communication. The development of our mailchimp email accounts has allowed us to readily reach a huge number of folk. Over 130 people open our emails each and every day; we reach over 400.

There are so many encouraging things happening in our life together. Most of these don't get noticed but there is so very much for which to give thanks. We have faced some challenging things but God is faithful to us and he continues to be at work amongst us and within us, calling us to deeper faith and trust and blessing us as we step out in faith in Him. This is the life in Christ; this is our life together. Amen.

In Christ Jesus

David x

David Macha /Rector of Benefice of Linton, Burnsall and Rylstone May 2022

# Financial Summary – Accounts and Independent Examiner's Report 2021

To follow

# Church House Report in Respect of Financial Year 01.01.2021 – 31.12.2021

Church house was closed throughout the year, opening later in the year for the mother and toddlers group. It was decided that there would be no coffee mornings until the new year. There was considerable expenditure on Church house in the year renewing and upgrading the electrics so that they met current standards.

#### Mark Ludlam

### **Gift Aid Report**

During 2021 HMRC gave us £1,394.88 for tax reclaimed under the Gift Aid Small Donations Scheme, that is from anonymous gifts in loose change usually in church collections, and £6,869.38 on gifts in envelopes and by standing order, a total of £8,264.26.

St. Michael's thanks the Government for returning our tax and congregation members and visitors for theirs gifts on which tax could be reclaimed.

#### Charles Knowles

# Churchwarden's Report for 2021.

It has been an honour and privilege to serve as St Michaels Church warden. 2021 was again a rather difficult year for most with the Church having to close again for 2 months at the beginning of the year.

Thankfully services resumed and we were able to celebrate communion without wine, later in the year. Congregation numbers understandably were in their low twenties throughout the year. Expenditure on the Church was just on basic routine maintenance as finances were badly hit again.

Finally, I would like to thank all those who contribute to the life of the Church.

#### **Mark Ludlam**

St Michael's Fabric Report - No report

**Fabric Report – St Peter's** 

The only work to the fabric of St Peter's in the last year has been a repair made to the tower louvres following a leak. Gutters are cleaned annually and the ramp to the church pressure washed when needed.

Thanks, as always, must also be given to Ian Simpson who voluntarily carries out so much day to day work at St Peter's including the grass cutting in the old churchyard, wall building, etc. The cleaning takes place as and when needed by Helen along with other congregation members.

The church was reopened on a daily basis during the year and is now accessible every day.

**Hebden Congregation Report** 

Services this last year have continued to be very limited. A Christingle was held in December and the Hebden Carol Singing took place outside the tea room. A couple of village funerals have been held but no regular services. The congregation, though small, understand why after the pandemic this has happened but hope that during the next year we might be able to arrange an occasional service even if regular services are more difficult.

There will be an organ recital as part of the festival on Saturday 25th June at 2.30pm with Kriss Thomsett the Assistant Director of Music at Newcastle Cathedral. Do come along if you can to hear our lovely and historic organ.

**Helen Davey** 

**Deanery Synod Report – No Report** 

Diocesan Synod - No Report

# **The Linton Parish Magazine Report**

The parish magazine is now back to regular monthly printing after the disturbances of COVID-19. The magazine is used by many local groups as a way to make the community aware of events and activities taking place, which are also making a return to normality.

Lucy Haseldine has taken over as editor of the magazine and would welcome feedback and ideas.

Our thanks go to our Advertisers and donations from the community for their financial support. Also, Betty Hammonds, Helen Davy and everyone else who helps.

#### Lucy Haseldine

# **Baby and Toddler Group Report**

The year 2021 for Church House Baby & Toddler Group began on WhatsApp because of Covid restrictions! Families exchanged ideas about how to entertain children during the winter months of Covid restrictions. Julia Wilding, who, with Kirstie, is a regular member of our congregation, planned and posted an amazing treasure hunt around Threshfield, which was enjoyed by many families. Gradually, new names were added to the group as new babies were born in and around our parishes, and it was with great joy that we were able to reopen the group in Church House on April 10th, so we could meet together in person. Initially we limited the numbers to 6 families per session, to maintain social distancing and safety for everyone. The demand for places was so great that we split into 2 sessions, with the first, at 9.15, catering for families who dropped children at school, and the later session at 10.45 catering mainly for families with new babies.

As restrictions were gradually lifted, we combined the two groups and have continued to run the Thursday morning sessions from 9.15 to 11.30 each week. It has been a great privilege to see these lovely babies growing up and becoming toddlers as the weeks go by, and to be able to chat with the mums & dads as they share their experiences during these difficult times. It has become very much a 'self-help' group, as new parents draw on the experience of those with older children, in the absence of the meetings with health professionals, whose advice had been relied on in the past.

There are usually about 8 families a week, although we have had as many as 12! One of the mums, Gill Fielder, leads us in singing some great children's songs – some old, some new – which are very popular.

The smooth running and lovely atmosphere in the group would not be possible without my fellow leaders, Alison Fort & Joan White, always there to help with the toys, to provide endless cups of tea & coffee, and yet still have the time to hold meaningful conversations with parents and children.

#### Cath Currier

# **Reverb Report 2021**

With the issues that we have faced in regard to the Covid pandemic, Reverb took the decision not to appoint a new worker until we were in a position to better assess and determine the nature of that role in the changing circumstances. The committee have undertaken a review of the charity and its governance and in the light of this are making recommendations to change the structure. These changes would better reflect the commitment and resources which contribute to the project. We have also drawn up a new job description for the role of the worker and hope to appointment a new person soon.

The financial situation of the charity is such that we have a foundation on which to make an appointment but would need continued and further funding to make this an on-going reality. Many thanks to all those who regularly contribute; if you would like to make a gift to this valuable work please be in touch with Lucy the Churches' Administrator.

David Macha, Chair Reverb Committee

#### **Mission Partners**

# **CMS Mission Partners: Ben & Katy Ray**

Our CMS Mission Partners Ben & Katy Ray manage the Neema Crafts Centre in Iringa, Tanzania.



Ben & Katy tell us that Covid has had a significant effect on their work at Neema Crafts in 2021. Many of their staff have suffered from the virus, and there have been some deaths. The huge reduction in tourism in Tanzania has hit the sales of their products and of course reduced drastically the number of visitors staying in the Neema Guest House. Sales have continued, however, through their website, and towards the end of the year through the opening of the new Neema Crafts Shop in Dar es Salaam.

Ben, Katy & the family were unable to travel back to the UK for their three-month furlough in the summer of 2021, but instead took a much-needed two-week break by the shores of Lake Malawi.

We will continue to support Ben & Katy in their work in 2022. Thank you for your support of Ben & Katy throughout the year, and please continue to support them through your giving and by purchasing from the Neema website – links below.

#### Cath Currier

https://churchmissionsociety.org/people-in-mission/ben-and-katy-ray/https://www.neemacrafts.com/shop.php

#### **Yorkshire Camps Mission Partners**

Yorkshire Camps continue to be our Mission Partners here in the Dale. 2021 was another difficult year in terms of enabling camps and building on the progress made since Netherside Hall was taken over. Nevertheless it was still a busy year.



They remain grateful to everyone at St. Michael's for our prayer and financial support, as well as encouragement.

The continuing restrictions related to Coronavirus has meant that Yorkshire Camps have been unable to offer their usual residential camps at Netherside Hall for another year. However, they developed a series of 'virtual' camp-related experiences which many children joined online, and when restrictions eased over the summer they were able to run a number of small Day Camps. This meant a serious reduction in camp income for a second year. They were able to provide resources which would help young people to look into the Christian message and for those who have a faith, to grow in it. They produced many online videos including 'camps', daily devotionals, re-enacting Bible stories, songs and Bible memory verses. These are all on Youtube and there have been large numbers of viewings. They provided assemblies for schools to show the message of Christmas and Easter and the relevance to today. During strict lockdown, they moved camps online and held 25 Zoom Camps. These were not only great for the campers who joined in, but also for Church youth groups, many of whom were not meeting, to come together and receive encouragement and teaching. They held two Zoom Bible studies each week for several months and were really encouraged by the attendance on these and the enthusiasm the campers had to study the Bible together. They were able to run some Day Camps, which were all socially distanced and at reduced numbers. The amazing space at Netherside meant that they could put up some marquees to provide shelter from the wind but have great ventilation. As lockdowns eased, they increased the number of Day Camps and through the academic year of 2020/21 they hosted 27 in total.

They welcomed our local primary school, Threshfield Primary School for a part of their enrichment week, as well as their sports days and look forward to receiving them on their residential again this current academic year.

The Training Team of twelve young people aged 18 – 23 came for the year to help on the camps and the Estate, and receive training in all aspects of camp life including first aid, fire warden training, food safety, teaching the Bible in a small group and housekeeping. Not only do they provide practical help, but they are great to have around the building encouraging the younger team members and often showing them how to do different jobs. They were delighted that John Hill joined the team as Groundstaff, Abbie May as Assistant Caterer and Joe McNutt as Community and Schools worker, meaning that they now have seven on our Staff Team. All are volunteers and do not receive a salary from Yorkshire Camps but raise their own financial support from other sources, such as Churches and individuals. They remain thankful to all those people, churches and organisations who of years. They praise Him that the gospel has still been able to go out to children and young people despite not being able to hold any camps.

Norman Cooke (with particular thanks to Hannah Peace for much of the information above).

#### **Sudan Link**

Our link with the churches in Sudan is somewhat fragile, but we continue to support the work with donations to the diocesan link group which funds projects throughout the Anglican Church in Sudan. As a parish, we have had a long-term commitment to the church in Sudan and have enjoyed personal links with senior members of the clergy and laity there. This is somewhat diminished now, but I continue with my work with the diocesan Sudan Link Group. It would be great if others took an interest too.

The church in Sudan continues to be a delicate flower in the life of the nation and suffers from the present political situation. There is much uncertainty as the military takeover continues and as civil society struggles to function and express itself in democratic means. Protests, food shortages, uncertainty remain. Despite this the churches continue to function as lively and encouraging signs of God's Kingdom at work in difficult circumstances. We give thanks for their faithful witness and I encourage you to pray for the church there.

#### David Macha

# **Craven Schools Partnership (CSP) Mission Partners**



Many thanks for your ongoing support, prayers and financial contributions over the past year, individual donations are most welcome and offers of help and support appreciated. As you can imagine the year has suffered with ongoing disruption to schools and school staff changes due to the pandemic. We continued with ongoing video assemblies and collective worship across a number of local area schools. The format and structure are much the same as before with themes and prayers. Following Easter, 21' we were able to offer some RE day workshops via zoom and conduct some outdoor lessons and workshops. These were very well received and led us to invest in some PA equipment and microphones, we are now able to offer a full musical and voice over workshop across the school communities. As you can no doubt appreciate, things are so different from simply pitching up and welcoming classes, groups, and a full hall. There have also been a number of training sessions for staff and ideas workshops for sharing materials and resources. This has been in conjunction with some well-being workshops and support.

During the summer term and beginning with the new school intake in September 21' we shared a number of full school days exploring the nature of God. The overall theme of the project was, God, in Name, in Word, in Action. We explored this theme through the eyes of Old Testament characters, David, Elijah, Jonah, and Daniel, we also offered some sessions on creative writing and Psalms. Opportunities like these are incredibly rewarding and offer the school community time to reflect in a deeper way. The whole school community and staff are involved in the day, as children work in different groups. School communities at Gargrave, Lothersdale and Threshfield took opportunity to share in these activities.

In the run up to Christmas, we shared some class projects at Grassington and Burnsall along with two joint Upper Wharfedale Federation school mornings, this brings children together from across four of the local schools and offers a wonderful opportunity for learning and discovery together. We were still encountering a number of on/off days where the schools were not inviting visitors as cases and absences were very high.

Following Christmas and into the New Year we managed to book some half days across a number of schools with reflective workshops and staff training sessions, visits included Kildwick, Bradley and St. John's Bradford. We have also established contact with Bilton Grange in Harrogate, they are part of a local Academy trust and share staff and resources, bookings are going ahead for the summer term 22'.

In further developments in the run up to Easter 22' we offered materials and resources to schools across the area. Posters, story stones, art materials and the 'Footsteps of Jesus' program was booked at Lothersdale and Kildwick. The program which Peter has developed over many years takes the children and young people on a journey from Galilee toward Jerusalem meeting people along the way. It is arranged over three consecutive weeks and meets up with six New Testament characters. We also managed to secure a book deal with the 'Good Book Company' which offers big discounts to schools on many of their latest titles and series. Carleton, Threshfield and the local Federation of four schools have benefitted from these offers.

As things return to 'normal' post half-term February 22' we have enjoyed our busiest time for almost five years, with roadshows, RE days, lessons, reflective workshops, and staff training days. Days at Lothersdale, Bradley, Carleton and Kildwick are also in the diary for the summer term. One of the highlights was a morning at Burnsall with staff and children, we reflected upon the 'Holy Week' experience and finished with a short service with prayers and music in St.Wilfred's, Burnsall. Peter had been working with the Federation of schools over a number of weeks with lessons and reflective sessions in the run up to this Easter. We have also restarted work with Carleton Primary and enjoyed two days working with staff and pupils across the whole school community. The school community has experienced many staff changes over recent time and our support is most appreciated, we had worked with the school previously from 2012.

If you would like to know more about the work and some of the exciting, creative initiatives underway please have a word with Peter. Increasingly more and more partnerships are being formed as we share with others in this valuable work in schools across the area.

There is a lot of preparation and costs involved in offering these programmes and initiatives to schools, and we are very grateful for your ongoing support.

Jennie Scott (with particular thanks to Rev'd Peter Thomas for the information above)

If you would like to receive a copy of this by email please contact Lucy Haseldine at <a href="mailto:AdBenLBR@gmail.com">AdBenLBR@gmail.com</a>

The APCM Report booklet can also be found on the parish website at

https://linton-burnsall-rylstone.com/